V&A BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes of the meeting of the Board of Trustees

Thursday 15 July 2004, 2.00 p.m., Board Room, V&A

PRESENT 

Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Mr Jonathan Altaras (Items 1-4)

Professor Margaret Buck

Mrs Jane Gordon Clark

Mr Rob Dickins

Professor Lisa Jardine 

Mr Rick Mather (Items 1&2)

Mr Peter Rogers (Items 1-4)

Mr Paul Ruddock

The Rt Hon Sir Timothy Sainsbury (Items 1-4)

IN ATTENDANCE

Mr Mark Jones, Director

Mr David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation

Mr Ian Blatchford, Director of Finance & Resources

Mrs Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects & Estate

Dr Deborah Swallow, Director of Collections

Ms Vivienne Bennett, Spiral Project Manager (Items 1&2)

SECRETARIAT

Ms Helen Jones

Mr John Rider

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

1.1.
Apologies had been received from Christopher Frayling and Marjorie Scardino and Damien Whitmore was unable to attend.

2. 
FUTUREPLAN: THE SPIRAL

2.1. Vivienne Bennett gave a progress report based on her Paper and the report of the Value Engineering Exercise (21 May to 2 July) circulated for the meeting.  The short time-scale was driven by the need to provide new costings to the Heritage Lottery Fund (HLF) by 2 July 2004, when HLF Trustees would be considering the Spiral application. The objective of the Value Engineering Exercise had been to reduce the project cost whilst retaining the integrity of the architectural concept, the Spiral’s iconic status and the V&A’s commitment to excellence in design.  It was important also that the revised Spiral responded to the planned development of Exhibition Road, under the scheme being drawn up by Dixon Jones, and reflected how the V&A had changed through FuturePlan.  

2.2. Further detailed development of the revised plans would be necessary, but the key changes were:

· the Spiral now started at Exhibition Road level;

· the number of walls had been reduced and the building would not now cantilever over the western ranges of the V&A;

· the four basement walls had been reduced;

· the cladding on the façade would be vitreous enamel rather than terracotta;

· the provision of a full kitchen and bars had been omitted.

2.3 The overall project costs had been reduced from c.£95m to c.£65m, although the cost per square metre had increased slightly from £6,115/m2 to £6,359/m2. The use of a new product called ‘Bi-steel’ could reduce the latter figure to under £6,000/ m2, but, in discussion, Trustees were informed that this was not really a viable option. Net space in the Spiral had decreased from 3,517 to 2,475m2 but gallery space had been  increased from 1,808 to 1,855m2.  

2.4 On fundraising, pledges totalling £30m from private donors were in place. If the HLF bid for £15m was successful and DCMS contributed c.£7.5m, the deficit would be only £8.5m.   The Chairman reported that she and the Director had met the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport in June to discuss the possibility of the Government contributing to the funding of the Spiral.  The availability of Government funds could not be confirmed until the outcome of the Spending Review 2004was known. For the next phase of activity over the next four months, £850k was needed to, amongst other things, reactivate the Design Team, modify the planning permission and complete Design Stage D3. 

2.5 The Board acknowledged  the advantages of the new scheme, such as the street-level entrance, the ground floor café and shop, reduced running costs and better temporary exhibition space. Daniel Libeskind’s enthusiasm for the revised building was also highly valued.  However, some reservations were also expressed: the presence and dynamism of the building were thought by some to be diminished.

2.6 HLF had indicated that if it were to give the V&A a grant of £15million for the Spiral, it would not consider any further funding applications from the Museum for the duration of the project. The main impact of such a decision would be on the Medieval & Renaissance Galleries, for which the Museum was preparing a substantial HLF bid. Although it would be challenging, the Board was sufficiently confident of the V&A’s ability to raise the funding for the Medieval & Renaissance Galleries (and other developments) from other sources to accept this situation. The Museum should aim to progress both major projects. Current plans for Phase 3 of FuturePlan assumed the realisation of the Spiral; far from compromising future developments by using all the potential HLF funding, the Spiral was a vital element in the integrated FuturePlan.

2.7 Further discussion examined the function of the Spiral. A distinction was drawn between the Museum’s need for more and better space for its Contemporary activities, and the need for an iconic building. There could be no doubt as to the former: the Director  articulated the V&A’s role as a focus for contemporary art and design, both for public consumption and to inspire the creativity upon which the UK economy increasingly depended. The Museum’s potential in this regard was seriously hampered by lack of space. The Board also reaffirmed that it did wish to create an iconic building – one that would embody and signal the Museum’s purpose and commitment and be a visitor destination in its own right.

2.8 Potential HLF outcomes included: a) ‘yes’ - a Stage 1 pass that would fund further project development over 9-12 months; b) outright ‘no’; c) deferral of decision. The last would, in some respects, be the worst. 

2.9 A successful HLF outcome would lead to immediate focus on renewing planning permission for the new scheme, and would also lend weight to the Museum’s case.

2.10 It was confirmed that the cost of moving the Aston Webb Screen was included in the project costs, but not its relocation.  The final location of the screen was yet to be decided, but it was a requirement of planning permission that it be re-used.

2.11
It was agreed that the revised Spiral plans should be submitted to the HLF

3.
FUTUREPLAN: THE LEARNING CENTRE

3.1. This item was postponed.

4.
2003/4 FUNDING AGREEMENT REPORT

4.1.
The Board approved the draft report, subject to the amendments made in discussion, for submission to the Department for Culture, Media and Sport by 31 July 2004.

5.
V&A REGIONAL POLICY

5.1.
The Board approved the draft Policy, subject to any comments which Trustees might submit subsequently to Helen Jones.  The Board noted that a Regional Strategy was in preparation and would be considered by Trustees at their meeting in September 2004.

6.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

6.1.
The Minutes of the meeting held on 24 June were agreed.
7.
MATTERS ARISING

7.1. Paragraph 6.1: Proposed Major Acquisition.  The purchase of the Tea and Coffee Set with Tray designed by Archibald Knox had been completed.

7.2. Paragraph 9.2.iii: Proposed Major Acquisition.  The owner of the Mantuan Roundel had withdrawn the export licence application and the object would be remaining in the UK.  It was hoped that the owner might lend the object to the Museum in the future.

8.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

8.1. The Chairman reminded Trustees that the October Board meeting would take place at the Millennium Galleries, Sheffield.

8.2. The Chairman had received a letter from Michael Gettleson thanking the Trustees for the award of the V&A medal.

8.3. The Chairman had received a letter from the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport on the outcome of the 2004 Spending Review (SR2004) and the settlement for DCMS.  The Department would receive an additional £71m in 2006/07 and £131m in 2007/08.  The V&A would be notified of its allocation in the autumn.

9.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT
9.1.
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

i. The Director had visited Washington for the successful opening of the exhibition Palace and Mosque: Islamic Art from the Victoria and Albert Museum at the National Gallery of Art; the press view had been attended by some 200 journalists.

ii. On SR2004, DCMS had received increased funding but it already had a number of commitments – including Renaissance in the Regions, sport, free admission to university museums – which would inevitably eat into its settlement.  The Secretary of State had agreed that DCMS’s administration budget should be cut from £49m in 2005/06 to £48m and to £47m in the two subsequent years.

iii. Rob Dickins expressed concern that no members of V&A senior staff had been present at the recent opening of the David Hockney: Grimms’ Fairy Tales exhibition at the Museum of Childhood.

10.
REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
10.1.
Development.  The Board noted the Report circulated for the meeting.

10.2.
Collections.  The Board approved the recommendation of the Committee to lend the following objects:

i. Under Section 7(3)(a) of the National Heritage Act 1983, Study of a carpenter, probably St Joseph, with other studies below by Alessandro Maganza, from the Bequest of Constantine Alexander Ionides, for the exhibition The Biggest Draw at the Millennium Galleries, Sheffield.

ii. A female nude, standing, among a group of animals by Salvator Rosa, Dr Syntax sketching after nature by Thomas Rowlandson, both from the Bequest of the Reverend Alexander Dyce, and Sketch illustrating the Passions: Patriotism 1857 by Richard Dadd, from the Bequest of John Forster, all three for the exhibition The Biggest Draw at the Millennium Galleries, Sheffield.

iii. In a Shoreham Garden by Samuel Palmer, for the exhibition Samuel Palmer 1805-1881: Vision and Landscape at the British Museum and the Metropolitan Museum of Art, New York.

iv. Charles Dickens in his study and Dolly Varden (Barnaby Rudge, Ch.19) both by William Powell Frith, and both from the Bequest of John Forster, for the exhibition William Powell Frith at the Guildhall Art Gallery, London, and the Mercer Art Gallery, Harrogate and, possibly, a venue in the USA.

10.3.
Finance.  The Board noted the following points:

i. Ian Blatchford had been asked to look at the issue of ticket concessions.

ii. Additional funding ought to be allocated to building maintenance.

iii. FuturePlan projects were attracting external funding but the overall budget remained tight.

11. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

11.1. 
Dr Deborah Swallow.  On the occasion of Dr Swallow’s last Board meeting, the Chairman, on behalf of the Board, thanked her for her many years of service to the V&A during which she had been a distinguished scholar and a marvellous friend and colleague.  Trustees were sorry to see her leave but wished her the very best in her new appointment as Director of the Courtauld Institute of Art.

11.2.
Next Board Meeting.  Thursday 16 September 2004 at 2.00 p.m. at the V&A.

John Rider and Helen Jones

October 2004
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